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CITY OF WASHINGTON, ILLINOIS 
City Council Meeting 

Monday, February 15, 2021 

Five Points Washington Banquet Room at 6:30 P.M. 
 

Call to Order Mayor Manier called the regular meeting of Monday, February 15, 2021 to order at 
6:38 p.m. in a banquet room at Five Points, Washington providing remote listening 
access. 
 

Roll Call Present and answering roll call were Aldermen Adams, Blundy, Brownfield, Cobb, 
Dingledine, Stevens and Yoder.  
 

Also Present City Administrator Ray Forsythe, City Engineer Dennis Carr, Public Works Director 
Kevin Schone, P & D Director Jon Oliphant, Police Chief Mike McCoy, Deputy Police 
Chief Jeff Stevens, Fire Chief Brett Brown, City Clerk Pat Brown, and Press 
 

Present Remotely Finance Director Joanie Baxter and City Treasurer Ellen Dingledine. 
 

Pledge of Allegiance All present stood for the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 

Agenda Review The Agenda was reviewed and stood as presented. 
 

Approve Consent 
Agenda 

Mayor Manier presented the Consent Agenda for approval of the following items:  
a.) Approval of minutes of February 1, 2021 Regular Council meeting 
b.) Bills and Payroll 
c.) Website Contract Overview 
 
Alderman Brownfield moved and Alderman Cobb seconded to accept the Consent 
Agenda.  
 
On roll call on the motion to approve was: 
Ayes:  7   Adams, Blundy, Brownfield, Cobb, Dingledine, Stevens, Yoder 
Nays:  0   
Motion declared carried. 
 

Announcements and 
Proclamations 

Enterprise Leasing Program: City Engineer, Dennis Car presented statistical 
information regarding the Fleet Profile and Fleet Planning Analysis Balanced Approach 
and the Fleet Profile and Fleet Planning Analysis Enterprise Recommended 
Replacement which is attached and made part of these minutes. Mr. Carr introduced 
Matt DeLand to present the prospective fleet program and shared that they are the 
commercial division of Enterprise. Mr. DeLand shared that their main goal is to reduce 
the total cost of owning and operating fleet vehicles for clients. They do this by 
maximizing the benefit at resale. He also noted that with a better fleet life cycle, less 
will be spent on fuel and maintenance and newer vehicles have newer safety features. 
Mr. DeLand shared that due to our fleet age, 22% of our current vehicles don’t have 
electronic stability, 61% don’t have safety breaking and 81% don’t have rear vision 
cameras, so implementing this program will improve safety overall. He provided 
examples of others who use this program and shared that they can be contacted for 
references. He noted that more than 60 other municipalities use this program. Mr. 
DeLand stated that the key objectives is cash flow management and they are not 
trying to change internal processes, but rather work along with the City as an advisor 
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and help decrease administrative burden. He went on to share that a Client Strategy 
Team will be developed and will meet several times a year to reassess. The team will 
look at each vehicle and its purpose individually. They will examine maintenance, fuel 
cost, and depreciation value. They provided several financial models and have a full 
plan ready to go for our current fleet. Mr. DeLand stated that are also flexible to 
unanticipated surprises such as COVID. He also noted that unlike traditional leasing, 
there is no set maximum millage and no wear and tear fees. Mr. DeLand shared that in 
a traditional vehicle finance, the balance would be paid down to zero and an equity 
lease recommends a reduced book value based on what they think the vehicle would 
sell for and if the vehicle sells for more than that reduced estimate, the equity would 
become the City’s. It is also open-ended in term. He also stated that this is successful 
due to the remarketing of the vehicles. They already have resale venues and they 
rarely use the auction. On average they received 12% over what traditional sales 
would be on the open market and average about 22 days to sell a vehicle. Mr. DeLand 
noted that many City vehicles are eight years or older and have an odometer over 
100,000 miles and these are the vehicles that need to be replaced first. Mr. DeLand 
shared the plan that would replace all the vehicles in 11 years, but would like to bring 
the entire turnover to 3-5 years while providing a 10-year saving of almost $800,000 in 
total costs for all City vehicles.  
Mayor Manier thanked Mr. DeLand for his presentation and introduced Finance 
Committee Chairman Cobb to share the Finance and Personnel’s discussion on the 
topic. Mr. Cobb stated that they discussed a couple items including: 1.) The use of a 
local dealership such as Uftring’s for purchasing. 2.) How to handle maintenance 
issues if they don’t use a local dealer. 3.) This is a lot of numbers being thrown out and 
it needs to be carefully compared with MERF. 4.) Addressing the addition and removal 
of equipment from police vehicles every three years and the expense to do so. They 
will continue to discuss actively to bring a decision to Council. Mayor Manier asked 
Mr. DeLand to address the concerns. Mr. DeLand stated that when it comes to 
warranties, we can still use local businesses. Mr. DeLand shared cost comparisons with 
MERF vs Enterprise. He noted the total MERF is $669,666 to replace all Public Works 
Vehicles in 10 years and Enterprise is $924,358 to replace the same vehicles twice and 
when resale is taken into consideration, it out ways the difference. The Police vehicle 
MERF costs were $1,374,934 vs Enterprise at $1,220,535. This also takes aftermarket 
costs into account. He went on to share that they usually don’t see ordering deadlines 
except for this spring, which is partly due to a microchip shortage causing some 
vehicles to be unavailable without notice. He noted that they are at the mercy of 
manufactures but once the vehicle is ordered, we are locked in. City Administrator Ray 
Forsythe asked if Mr. DeLand could address the local dealerships involvement at which 
Mr. DeLand replied they already work with Uftring’s who is a preferred supplier. He 
also noted that the best way to purchase a vehicle is factory order, but it could also be 
purchased off the lot. Mr. Forsythe asked Council if there is interest in pursuing this or 
should they move ahead with MERF. Expressing interest to explore further details due 
to cost savings for the City were; Mr. Yoder, Mr. Brownfield, and Mr. Dingledine. Mr. 
Cobb shared a desire to start at a slower pace and would like references. Mr. Forsythe 
said he’d reach out to other municipalities and report back. Mr. Cobb, Mr. Blundy and 
Mr. Adams expressed an interest in moving forward with more research, a slower 
rollout and the possibility of using local businesses. Mayor Manier acknowledged the 
time and efforts of everyone involved in the preparation of the presentation.  
 

Audience Comments Pam Tomka of 2536 Centennial Drive addressed Council. She shared that she has been 
a Washington resident for 45 years with 25 years being in City limits and is 
representing the Heart of Illinois Beekeeper Association. She shared that it is their goal 
to help others learn about bees, increase the bee populations and teach others how to 
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be a beekeeper. Ms. Tomka shared that they are noticing there is more pollen 
available in the city limits due to flowers, gardens and landscaping. She went on to 
share that bees are not aggressive and have landed on her without issues. She shared 
that the only time she gets stung is when she is near the hive. She also shared that it is 
nice to have the hives nearby to monitor for animals that may try to get into them. 
She noted that they lose about 30-40% of their hive every year and they are vital to is 
our food source as all plants need pollination. Ms. Tomka introduced Sean Rennau 
with the Heart of Illinois Beekeeper Association. He expressed his interest in moving 
this conversation forward with the City Washington. He shared that they currently 
work with City of Peoria and helped draft the ordinance allowing bee keeping. He read 
an email from Ross Black, Director of Community Development for the City of Peoria. 
The email stated that since Peoria has adopted their ordinance, they have only 
received one complaint and it was due to hive placement. Mr. Rennau provided the 
Peoria ordinance to Council which is attached to these minutes. Mayor Manier stated 
that there is a new business on the Washington Square that provides bee products 
and he would like to bring this back at the April Committee of the Whole meeting for 
further consideration. Mayor Manier invited them back for the April meeting. Jon 
Oliphant and Mayor Manier noted that this was previously discussed in 2015 or 2016. 
Alderman Stevens thanked them and said she read up on the last time it was 
introduced. She stated that her dad was a beekeeper and looks forward to hearing 
more. 
 

Standing Committee: 
Finance & Personnel 
Committee 

 

Finance Director Baxter provided a summary of the Budget Review-Group 2 (Public 
Safety & Planning and Development) budget review which is attached and made part 
of these minutes. She provided comments related to personnel, health insurance, 
revenue, transfers, MERF and the Police Pension Fund. Chairman Cobb addressed a 
discrepancy in numbers and Ms. Baxter stated that she will review the situation and 
communicate any changes or issues. 
 
Public Safety and Planning & Development departments made comments and 
answered questions related to their perspective budget requests. Ms. Baxter, 
Chairman Cobb and City Administrator Forsythe provided discussion on several line 
items that are included in the report. One such line item stated that the budget did 
not include additions to personnel. City Administrator Forsythe introduced Police 
Chief Mike McCoy to provide information regarding the Staffing Request being 
presented to Council this evening. Chief McCoy stated that additional staff is needed 
due to an increase in population as well as officers leaving due to new State 
legislation. He stated that two additional officers would be ideal and we are currently 
five officers below the national average for cities of our size. He also noted that 
including additional staff reduces money spent on overtime hours. Chairman Cobb 
confirmed his statement. Mayor Manier stated that we are struggling with speed in 
town and at least one could help but he is not sure about two. Alderman Adams asked 
for clarity concerning the previous year’s $350,000 paid in overtime hours. Aldermen 
who favored one additional officer instead of two officers were noted as; Aldermen 
Adams, Brownfield, and Cobb. Alderman Stevens asked if the license plate readers 
where in the document. It was confirmed that they are and that if they are accepted 
at the committee level, they will present it to Council. It was noted that we are in the 
testing period for the readers but it is included in the budget. Alderman Stevens asked 
for the purpose of the cameras. Deputy Chief Jeff Stevens provided that officers will 
receive “hot list hits” on things like stolen cars, wanted persons, etc. This could help 
with incidents like hit and runs as well. The license plate readers can use time stamps 
to identify tagged vehicles entering or leaving the City. He also noted that they chose 
this vendor because they focus on privacy. Alderman Stevens asked if there is a place 
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that items were removed to make room for this. Chief said that the Police Department 
gave up items due to COVID. Alderman Dingledine asked for clarification about how it 
works. Chief McCoy shared the example that if a car in Peoria has a license plate 
number go into the system due to an incident, then our cameras could catch that 
number on a that car if it enters the City of Washington, alerting the Police 
Department. Mayor Manier brought the discussion back to police staffing where 
Aldermen Blundy, Stevens and Yoder shared their favor with one additional officer 
instead of two. Mayor Manier shared that he had spoken with a Chicago officer who 
stated that they are having trouble finding staff and we are lucky to have more 
applying for the current open position. He noted that many officers are leaving the 
state due to recent State legislature. Chief McCoy shared that the new candidate has 
SWAT experience.  
Further discussion continued involving items in the Building Maintenance Fund, police 
department video production, cell phones, squad cars, IDOT reimbursements, CADD 
modules, software for the new required body cameras, HVAC systems, traffic 
counters, new Fire Department contract, administrative services, the new ambulance, 
Fire Department equipment expenses, DARE, and donated money allocated to the 
canine unit. 
 
Alderman Butler joined the meeting at 8:14pm 
 
Ms. Baxter shared information regarding the Emergency Management Fund and 
STARCOM radios. She also shared a summary of items from Tourism and Economic 
Development and Jon Oliphant shared details regarding Planning and Zoning items. 
It was noted that the City would like to transition from the 2012 codes to the 2018 
codes and that the City is reviewing and possibly acquiring additional needed parking 
lots.  
 
Chairman Cobb introduced City Treasurer Ellen Dingledine to provide information 
regarding the Investment Policy. Ms. Dingledine shared that this policy was recently 
updated to include required items by the State. A copy of her presentation is included 
with these minutes. She shared that she used an IGFOA and made tweaks to fit our 
needs. Chairman Cobb noted that the Finance Committee reviewed this and noted 
that more documents might be provided in the future.  
 
Alderman Cobb moved and Alderman Adams seconded. 
 
On roll call on the motion to approve was: 
Ayes:  8   Adams, Blundy, Brownfield, Butler, Cobb, Dingledine, Stevens, Yoder 
Nays:  0   
Motion declared carried. 
 
 
 

Standing Committee: 
Public Safety 
Committee 

 

Chairman Brian Butler, Public Safety Committee, noted that Public Safety Business 
Item #2 was discussed earlier in the meeting allowing him to move to presenting Item 
#1 for consideration. Chairman Butler introduced Police Chief Mike McCoy who shared 
that recently a part of the ceiling in the lower level of the Police Department building 
started caving in. They requested bids from seven contractors and three responded. 
They initially chose Garber, however, Garber came back and said the current system 
was too large and couldn’t be modified and needed to be replaced. This was originally 
budgeted for $59,000 with a COVID adjustment of $30,000 leaving a balance of 
$29,000. They are requesting $23,000 to complete the project. 
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Alderman Cobb moved and Alderman Brownfield seconded.  
 
On roll call on the motion to approve was: 
Ayes:  8   Adams, Blundy, Brownfield, Butler, Cobb, Dingledine, Stevens, Yoder 
Nays:  0   
Motion declared carried. 
 
Alderman Butler invited Police Chief McCoy to provide department updates. Chief 
McCoy stated that they want to reinforce the issues with distracted driving and the 
need to stay off phones and wear seatbelts. He noted that it is a $165 fine if caught 
and it goes against the driving record. 
Alderman Butler invited Fire Chief Brett Brown to provide department updates. Chief 
Brown noted that recently a local apartment complex lost heating ability. He thanked 
Adam Kipp of the local ministerial society who provided residents with a few nights in 
a hotel. Chief Brown also shared that they are receiving lots of calls for CO2 detectors, 
with three of the calls being legitimate which could have the potential of being severe. 
Chief Brown expressed his appreciation for City staff on Friday. Mayor Manier also 
expressed his appreciation for City staff that had been dealing with the lack of heating 
issue. He noted that at first residents didn’t want to leave their units but as the 
evening grew colder, they changed their mind. Mayor Manier noted that there is no 
law that allows the City to enforce their removal. Chief Brown noted that to heat an 
entire apartment building using space heaters is not safe. Mayor Manier also thanked 
the fire department who stayed at the fire station over the weekend in case they had 
an emergency. This assured them that the weather would not prohibit them from 
reaching the fire house should a call come in. 
 
 

Standing Committee: 
Public Works 
Committee 

 

Chairman Mike Brownfield, Public Works Committee introduced Public Works 
Director, Kevin Schone to provide updates. Mr. Schone shared that staff is plowing 
snow and if they are not plowing, they are painting. He acknowledged that the guys 
are working nights and long hours. City Engineer, Dennis Carr shared that he had no 
updates to provide. Chairman Brownfield recognized that it is difficult to work those 
long hours.  
 

Mayor Mayor Manier provided that he received a comment wondering why the construction 
crew left Hilldale to work on Holland. He clarified that they were two different 
contractors. He also thanked everyone in Public Safety and Public Works for working 
in the extreme cold weather.  
 
 

City Administrator  
Resolution: 
Approving 
Preliminary Plat for 
Cedar Lakes 
Subdivision  
a proposed 
subdivision 
 

City Administrator Forsythe read a resolution, by title only and brief synopsis, 
approving the Preliminary Plat for Cedar Lakes Subdivision, a proposed subdivision 
outside of our city limits but within our 1.5-mile extraterritorial planning jurisdiction 
therefore falling within the City’s subdivision code regulations. It is adjacent to the 
East Peoria City limits but is to the east of the line that is part of the East Peoria-
Washington Boundary Line Agreement for future annexation purposes. This proposed 
subdivision totals 19.38 acres at the terminus of Paris Lane, which is a rural section 
immediately south of US 24 near the intersection with McClugage Road. 
 
Alderman Brownfield moved and Alderman Adams seconded. 
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On roll call the vote was: 
Ayes:  8   Adams, Blundy, Brownfield, Butler, Cobb, Dingledine, Stevens, Yoder 
Nays:  0    
Motion declared carried. 
 

Resolution: 
Approving Final Plat 
for Cedar Lakes 
Subdivision  

City Administrator Forsythe read a resolution, by title only and brief synopsis, 
approving the Final Plat for Cedar Lakes Subdivision, a proposed subdivision outside of 
our city limits but within our 1.5-mile extraterritorial planning jurisdiction therefore 
falling within the City’s subdivision code regulations. It is adjacent to the East Peoria 
City limits but is to the east of the line that is part of the East Peoria-Washington 
Boundary Line Agreement for future annexation purposes. This proposed subdivision 
totals 19.38 acres at the terminus of Paris Lane, which is a rural section immediately 
south of US 24 near the intersection with McClugage Road. 

 
Alderman Cobb moved and Alderman Butler seconded. 
 
On roll call the vote was: 
Ayes:  8   Adams, Blundy, Brownfield, Butler, Cobb, Dingledine, Stevens, Yoder 
Nays:  0    
Motion declared carried. 
 

2nd Reading 
Ordinance: 
Approving the 
Comcast Franchise 
Agreement 

City Administrator Forsythe provided the first reading of the following ordinance, by 
title and brief synopsis: and ordinance approving the extension of a Franchise 
Agreement between the City of Washington and Comcast of Illinois/Indiana/Ohio, 
L.L.C. until February 18, 2021 to allow final negotiations to take place on a new 10- 
Year Franchise 
 
Alderman Brownfield moved and Alderman Adams seconded. 
 
On roll call the vote was: 
Ayes:  8   Adams, Blundy, Brownfield, Butler, Cobb, Dingledine, Stevens, Yoder 
Nays:  0    
Motion declared carried. 
 

2nd Reading 
Ordinance: 
Authorizing the 
execution of the Core 
& Main Sales Tax 
Revenue Sharing 
Agreement 

City Administrator Forsythe provided the first reading of the following ordinance, by 
title and brief synopsis: an ordinance approving and authorizing the rebate of a 
portion of the home rule sales tax revenue in order to promote the construction of a 
new facility allowing the expansion of its business. 
 
Alderman Dingledine moved and Alderman Cobb seconded. 
 
On roll call the vote was: 
Ayes:  8   Adams, Blundy, Brownfield, Butler, Cobb, Dingledine, Stevens, Yoder 
Nays:  0    
Motion declared carried. 
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1st Reading 
Ordinance: 
Authorizing 
Intergovernmental 
Agreement with 
Tazewell County for a 
Recycling Collection 
Program  
 

City Administrator Forsythe provided first reading of the following ordinance, by title 
and brief synopsis: an ordinance authorizing the Mayor and City Clerk of the City of 
Washington, Tazewell County, Illinois, to enter into an Intergovernmental Agreement 
between the City of Washington and Tazewell County for a County approved Recycling 
Collection Program. Adoption of this ordinance would authorize an Intergovernmental 
Agreement with Tazewell County which provides to the City of Washington a grant to 
use in support of and in connection with the County approved recycling collection 
program.  
 
Alderman Stevens asked, since we are receiving more money, can it go to the trial 
glass recycling. Mr. Forsythe stated that he will look into it. 
 

1st Reading 
Ordinance: 
Increasing allowed 
Number of Class A 
Liquor Licenses  
 

City Administrator Forsythe provided first reading of the following ordinance, by title 
and brief synopsis: an ordinance increasing the City’s current number of Class A liquor 
licenses from 10 to 11. 

Alderman’s 
Comments 
 

None 
 

Executive Session At 8:46 p.m. Alderman Cobb moved and Alderman Adams seconded to move into 
Executive Session for: 
 1) Collective negotiating matters between the public body and its employees or their 
representatives, or deliberations concerning the salary schedules for one or more 
classes of employees. 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(2). 
and 
2) The purchase or lease of real property for the use of the public body, including 
meetings held for the purpose of discussing whether a particular parcel should be 
acquired. (5ILCS 120/2(C)(5)) 
 
On roll call the vote was: 
Ayes:  8   Adams, Blundy, Brownfield, Butler, Cobb, Dingledine, Stevens, Yoder 
Nays:  0    
Motion declared carried. 
 

Adjournment At 9:22 p.m. Council reconvened in regular session and Alderman Adams moved and 
Alderman Cobb seconded to adjourn.  
Motion carried unanimously by voice vote. 
 
 
 

                                                   __________________________________________ 
                                                                             Valeri L. Brod, City Clerk 
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